
MINUTES OF THE VAN BUREN COUNTY COMMISSION
VAN BUREN COUNTY, TENNESSEE

The Van Buren County Commission met in a Regular Meeting on April 18, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. at
the Van Buren County Administrative Facility & Justice Center. The following action was taken
as recorded in Minute Book, “T”. 

Call to Order
Sheriff Michael Brock called the Meeting to Order.

Roll Call
Members present: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey,
Terry Hodges, Dusty Madewell and Michael Woodlee. Commissioners Kenny Smith and Brick
Wall were absent.

Also present:  County Attorney Howard Upchurch, County Mayor David Sullivan, County Clerk
Lisa Rigsby and Several Citizens of Van Buren County.

Prayer
Commissioner Dusty Madewell led us in prayer.

Pledge
Chairman Terry Hickey led us in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Minutes of Meeting on March 21, 2023 as printed.
Cale Crain made a motion, second by Dusty Madewell to approve the minutes from the March
21, 2023 meeting. All agreed by voice vote. 0-opposed. Motion passed.

CTAS Consultant, Mr. Gabe Looney will explain the Property Tax ratio
CTAS Consultant Mr. Gabe Looney was present at the Full Commission to explain the Property
Tax ratio. This presentation was for the Full Commission, information only.

Resolution for Solid Waste 10 year plan by Lisa Luck
Lisa Luck from the Upper Cumberland Development District was present at the Meeting to ask
for approval for the Solid Waste Annual 2022 Ten year plan. Each Region submits an original 10
Year  Plan  detailing  the  roles  and  responsibilities  of  those  who  provide  Solid  Waste  and
materials management services. The State requires each Region to submit an annual progress
report covering the next 10 Years that serves as routine update to the Region’s original 10 Year
Plan. Each County comprehensive integrative municipal  Solid Waste management plan then
modifies, updates and contributes to each Regions’ Plan. Information provided in the following
fields will serve as the County’s comprehensive integrative municipal Solid Waste Management
Plan which informs updates to each Region’s annual progress report. 

The  Ten  Year  Plan  for  Van  Buren  County  is  to  find  a  Convenience  Center  for  the  Piney
Community  because  of  this  one  being  closed.  Van  Buren  County  provides  5  Convenience
Centers for the residences to dispose of their trash with the Green box in the Cummingsville
Area and the  State  doesn’t  like  the Green Boxes  because anyone can dispose  of  anything
hazardous waste with it not being mandated. At some point the State is going to request that
the Green Box drop to be shut down and look into other options. Van Buren County is at 30%
this year on recycling and that is above what it has been. 



After much discussion on this  matter,  Michael  Woodlee made a motion,  second by Jordan
Delong to approve this 10 year plan for Solid Waste. All approved by voice vote. Motion passed.
The 10 Year Plan will now go to the Solid Waste Committee for approval. Solid Waste 10 yr.
Plan as following:
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Committee A Report, Committee A Chairman read over the Minutes from the March 28, 2023
Meeting.
Committee A Report
March 28, 2023

Roll Call: All members present

Solid Waste Truck Maintenance and Repair: Motion was made by Tabitha Denney to move the
money from the ARP line item if possible and if not to move the $6,350.00 from line 39000 to
55731-336 for the repairs for the Solid Waste Truck, seconded by Terry Hickey. All members in
favor.

Maintenance and Repair for Grinder Pump: Motion was made by Terry Hickey to approve the
$4,500.00 from 39000 to 51800-335 for maintenance and repair for grinder pump at the Ag
center, seconded by Terry Hodges. All members in favor.

Health Department line item approval: Motion was made by Terry Hodges to approve to move
the $28,900.00 from line 39000 to 55110-399, seconded by Jordan Delong.  All  members in
favor.

Farmers Market Pavilion: Motion was made by Terry Hickey that Van Buren County would not
cover any insurance on events at the Farmer Market Pavilion. The individuals hosting the events
should have their own insurance if they want to do so. This was seconded by Terry Hodges. All
members in favor.

New Business:  Tabitha Denney made motion to have the Solid Waste Contract Hauler  Fee
increased from 0.3 cents a pound to 0.9 cents a pound. This will go into fund 116 Solid Waste.
This was seconded by Terry Hickey. All members in favor.

Meeting Adjourn: Motion made by Terry Hickey and seconded by Tabitha Denney. All members
in favor.

 _____________________________________________________________________________

Increase fee for Private Hauler of Garbage Disposal from 3 cents per pound to 9 cents per
pound
In the Committee A Meeting Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Terry Hickey to have
the Solid Waste Contract Hauler Fee increased from 0.3 cents a pound to 0.9 cents a pound.
This  will  go into Fund 116 Solid Waste.  (Commissioner Denney feels  like this is  reasonable
because Solid  Waste  is  losing  $1,500.00  monthly)  At  the Full  Commission  Meeting Tabitha
Denney after doing further evaluation on the Budget at  this time would like to amend her
motion and change the 0.9 cents to 0.6 cents, second by Terry Hodges. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, and Dusty Madewell voted yes. Michael Woodlee abstained. 7-yes votes. 1-abstained.
Motion passed.



Committee B Chairman read over the minutes from the Committee B meeting on April 12,
2023 
Committee B Meeting
April 13, 2023

Roll Call: All members were in attendance except Michael Chandler.

Approve/Disapprove Setting up Industrial Board: A motion was needed to start the process of
setting up an Industrial Development Board. This will  cost Fourteen Hundred ($1,400.00) or
less. A motion was made by Michael Woodlee and seconded by Brick Wall. All members were in
favor and the motion passed.

Approve/Disapprove Resolution for Van Buren County Health Department: The Van Buren
County Health Department was asking for a Resolution for State funding for year 2023/2024.
This is the State of Tennessee funding ARP money up to $337,500.00 with Van Buren County
matching up to $112,500.00. A motion was made by Michael Woodlee and seconded by Brick
Wall. All members were in favor and the motion passed.

New Business: Kenny Smith brought to our attention the lack of speed limit signs on some
roads in Van Buren County. Also, that we should look into possibly reducing the speed limits on
some roads. The main reason behind this was focused on safety. Kenny mention he had a list of
some roads,  but  could  get  with  the  Highway  Department  to  gather  more  information.  All
members in attendance agreed that we will look into this matter.

Meeting Adjournment: A motion to adjourn was made by Michael Woodlee and seconded by
Kenny Smith. All members were in favor and the motion passed.
 _____________________________________________________________________________
Committee B Chairman Dusty Madewell brought forward action that needs to be taken by the
Full Commission from the April 13, 2023 Meeting. Mayor David Sullivan wanted to suspend
from the minutes and go to New Business and also to give the County Attorney Howard
Upchurch time to find out if the Van Buren County’s Industrial Development Board is still
chartered so the Commission could decide the roll of action that needs to be taken on the
first item of action from Committee B’s report. 

New Business
Rosa Smith from UCDD was present at the Full Commission Meeting to give an update on the
process for the new Daycare at the Masonic Building. Van Buren County was awarded a grant
because of an issue was brought to UCDD about the lack of Child Care in Van Buren County for
6-weeks to 5yrs old for low income families. The County was in the process of the Day Care
project and received a bid from the Watson’s Family Construction in the amount of $35,784.20.
The UCDD stopped the project on the first phase to have the State Fire Marshall to do a walk
through to see what was needed for this Child Care building and a report was given to the
architects for clearance. UCDD did not want any remodeling done on the Building because child
care facility standards are so high this process needed to have been done first. There will be
other phases to this project that will also need to be put out for bid. In the meantime Van
Buren County owns the building so the County will need to make decisions on the application
process for example: who will run the daycare, insurance, Utilities, etc.  The First Phase is as
following and also the bid accepted:  







Ambulance Service needs 3 mattresses and 1 bedframe (Budget Amendment)
The Ambulance Service is in need of 3 mattresses and 1 bedframe. A budget amendment will
need to be done to approve moving $1,575.00 from Fund Balance to line item 118-55130-790.
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Cale Crain to approve this Budget Amendment. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes vote. Motion
passed. Budget Amendment as following: 







Health Department Renovation Project
After much discussion on this matter, Cale Crain made a motion, second by Michael Woodlee to
push this matter back to Committee B. All agreed by voice vote. Motion passed. No action was
taken. Health Department Renovation Project as following: 





Setting up an Industrial Development Board for Van Buren County
County Attorney Howard Upchurch stated, “There is not an Industrial Development Board in
Van Buren County on record with the Secretary of State. There is a Van Buren Development
Company that was chartered in October 1972 but dissolved in October in 1984.” “There is an
Industrial  Development Board in  Spencer  that  is  also now dissolved  and this  took place in
2017.” After much discussion on this matter, Mayor David Sullivan stated, “We need a Board in
Place.” Chairman Terry Hickey agreed that we would find out more information and address
this matter again. County Attorney Upchurch thinks the County need to re-charter to set up an
Industrial Development Board for Van Buren County.

Director of Schools was present to discuss the County’s Maintenance of Effort 
Director of Schools Cheryl Cope was present to update the Full Commission on the County’s
Maintenance of Effort with the School System. The TISA Projected Maintenance of Effort was
$1,559,528.00  and  Van  Buren  County’s  2021/2022  funds  that  were  matched  were
$2,014,111.00, so Van Buren County is good with their maintenance of effort and does not
need to fund $400,000.00 more in the upcoming years. The County’s matched fund for this
coming  year  cannot  go  under  the  $2,014,111.00  to  be  compliant  with  the  County’s
Maintenance of Effort with the School System. Maintenance of effort test as following for the
record: 







Setting up an Industrial Board
Michael  Chandler  made a  motion,  second by  Michael  Woodlee  to  re-charter  to  set  up  an
Industrial Development Board. All approved by voice vote. Motion passed. 

Sheriff Michael Brock (Budget Amendment) 
Sheriff  Michael  Brock  was  present  at  the  Full  Commission  Meeting  requesting  a  Budget
Amendment for Corrections Comp time in the amount of $10,000.00 and the kitchen comp
time in the amount of $900.00. Sheriff Brock needs approval to debit $10,900.00 from line item
101-54110-106 and credit $10,000.00 to line 101-54210-160 and $900.00 to be credited to line
101-54210-149. Commissioner Tabitha Denney made a motion, second by Michael Woodlee to
approve the Budget amendments. 

Upon roll call: Michael Chandler, Cale Crain, Jordan Delong, Tabitha Denney, Terry Hickey, Terry
Hodges, Dusty Madewell, and Michael Woodlee voted yes. No changes to any yes vote. Motion
passed. Comp-time Report & Budget Amendments as following:









Old Business
None

Adjournment
Michael Woodlee made a motion, second by Cale Crain to adjourn. All agreed by voice vote.
Motion passed. Meeting adjourned at 7:24 p.m.

 _________________________________ __________________________________
Chairman Terry Hickey County Clerk Lisa Rigsby


